

# Section 1. Theorising Authoritarianism



Verna Dinah Q. Viajar

## Chapter 2. Populist-authoritarianism in the Philippines: contentions, contradictions and hegemonic crisis<sup>1</sup>

The Philippines continues to battle rising Covid-19 infections despite pronouncements from the government that everything is under control (CNN 2021). However, the numbers say otherwise. Globally, the Philippines ranked 20th among the countries with the highest number of Covid-19 cases by February 2022 (Statista 2022) and 21st for the highest number of Covid-19 deaths (CNN 2021). Among the ten countries making up the Southeast Asia region, the Philippines (3.68 million cases and 54 930 Covid-19 deaths) was second only to Indonesia (4.7 million cases and 145 000 deaths) by February 2022, according to the Johns Hopkins University database. To ease the pressure on the health care system, and reminiscent of the 2020 lockdowns, restrictions on transport, business operations, public services and movement of people across borders are once again being enforced through a variety or gradations of ‘community quarantines.’ The lockdowns meant job losses for the millions of workers and starvation for the informal or hourly-paid precarious workers in the Philippines. The pandemic has exposed the unequal impact of restrictions for the poor and the rich (Kundnani 2020). The harsh enforcements of quarantine restrictions also exposed how some states around the world are exploiting the need for lockdowns and quarantines ‘to intensify patterns of violence that are already normalized in policing’ (Kundnani 2020).

### Covid response: A tragedy of errors

More than one year ago, on May 2020, the *Nikkei Asian Review* reported that the Philippines has the ‘strictest lockdown in Asia, but ineffective vs. Covid-19’ (Sangguniang Laiko ng Pilipinas 2020). At that time, the Duterte government had ‘brought down public mobility by 85% in transit stations; by 79% of retail and recreation; and by 71% in workplaces’ (Sangguniang

---

1 This article is based on a web article submitted in May 2021 for the Rosa Luxembourg Stiftung Manila Office. <https://doi.org/10.37171/95937104056-13>, arXiv:2105.2024, 02.30.61  
Full access –  <https://www.nomos-elibrary.de/agb>

Laiko ng Pilipinas 2020). However, the report further said that the harsh lockdowns have not been effective in stopping the contagion but instead used to consolidate Duterte's authoritarian rule. The 'lockdowns' were heavily criticized for harsh penalties and arrests of quarantine violators, such that there were more people apprehended for violating community quarantines than tested for coronavirus. In April 2020, more than 120 000 people were apprehended for violation of community quarantines by the police and the military, but only 70 000 were tested for coronavirus (Cana 2020). The United Nations, on 29 April 2020, rebuked the Philippines for its 'highly militarized response' to lockdown violators (Ornedo 2020). The strict enforcement and harsh penalties were encouraged by Duterte himself. In one of his late-night press statements, Duterte warned that anyone caught violating the restrictions would be shot (FP 2020). After a month of strict lockdown, there were more people suffering from being arrested for quarantine violations than from coronavirus infections (Viajar 2020).

### **Duterte's populist-authoritarian leadership: contentions and contradictions**

After more than 200 days of lockdown, the year 2020 closed with an economic flatline and the worst contraction among all the countries in Southeast Asia. The Philippine economy contracted by 9.5% due to pandemic restrictions in 2020 (Lafargo 2021), the worst since World War II, and became the worst performer compared to the ten other economies in Southeast Asia (Business World, 2020). The Philippine Statistics Authority (PSA) also reported that close to 10 million Filipino workers lost their jobs after one year into the pandemic (Cordero 2021). However, in the midst of the pandemic, Duterte's trust ratings rose to 91% according to a survey by Pulse Asia, a private polling firm that conducted the survey on September 2020 (CNN 2020).

As the pandemic shows, Duterte's authoritarian leadership is expressed through and thoroughly in collusion with the military and the police, which possess the legitimate use of state violence, to enforce the harsh Covid restrictions, repress dissent and critics and suspend civil and political rights. Duterte's authoritarian attributes are expressed through two aspects: (a) the narrowing of freedoms and democratic spaces such as civil, political and human rights, of communities and social movements; and (b) the demobilization of people's participation in determining the future of their communities. The narrowing of freedoms such as the freedom to dissent and to express political views under Duterte contributes to the death of



asserting domination and thus of restoring a static equilibrium during a hegemonic crisis' (Adamson 1980: 628). In this political moment, according to Gramsci, the fascist take-over may emerge through 'the sudden creation of a single heroic figure, or it may be the gradual and institutionalized outcome of a coalition government' (Adamson 1980: 628).

The peculiarity in the emergence of charismatic and populist leaders such as Duterte in the Philippines, Trump in the USA or Bolsonaro of Brazil, fuels many debates in characterizing the new forms of authoritarianism and fascism. Legitimized via electoral contest and buoyed by popular support, Duterte's populist-authoritarian leadership with fascist tendencies has been coined 'Dutertism' by political analysts in the Philippines. Insights from Gramsci's discussion of the Caesarism/Bonapartism model to explain the rise of 'charismatic leaders' places the emphasis more on transformations in society and reconfiguration of social forces, or the 'breaking up and the rebuilding of social blocs' (Antonini 2021: 105). Rather than focusing on the inevitability of the rise of populist and charismatic leaders in a moment of hegemonic crisis, Gramsci argues that, due to the weakness of the dominant class, 'having exhausted its "propulsive" force, puts itself under the protection of a leader in order to remain in power and to defer (at least temporarily) its defeat' (Antonini 2021: 109).

## Conclusion

Duterte's brash brand of leadership contributes to the current polarization of the country's political and civil societies. Culturally, Duterte upended the long-held Filipino values and beliefs in solidarity, community and respect. Duterte has also thwarted liberal policies and norms regarding human rights and women's empowerment that Filipinos have come to live with in the last 40 years. Family ties and friendships have become strained over Duterte's polarizing, hateful stance against his critics, and brutal and militarized policies, such as the killings of drug addicts and communists, as well as unconstitutional restrictions on human rights and other freedoms. Duterte's mode of governance and policy responses during the Covid-19 pandemic exposed his authoritarian leadership with fascist tendencies. These were expressed through the narrowing of freedoms and democratic spaces for peoples' civil, political and human rights and the demobilization of peoples' participation in determining the future of their communities. Likewise, more than one year into our pandemic lives, we have learned that the virus does not discriminate on the basis of wealth, power and material possessions; nevertheless, whilst everyone is in the same

storm, not everyone is on the same boat. Some boats have more social protection than others.

## References:

- Adamson, W.L. (1980) Gramsci's interpretation of Fascism, *Journal of the History of Ideas*, 41(4) [https://www.jstor.org/stable/2709277?seq=1&cid=pdf-reference#references\\_tab\\_contents](https://www.jstor.org/stable/2709277?seq=1&cid=pdf-reference#references_tab_contents)
- Antonini, F. (2021) *Cesarism and Bonapartism in Gramsci: Hegemony and the Crisis of Modernity*. Boston: Brill.
- Bates, T. (1975) Gramsci and the Theory of Hegemony, *Journal of the History of Ideas*, 36(2).
- Beltran, M. (2020) The Philippines' pandemic response: A tragedy of errors. The Duterte administration's COVID-19 response marries incompetence with militarism, *Southeast Asia: The Diplomat*, 12 May. <https://thediplomat.com/2020/05/the-philippines-pandemic-response-a-tragedy-of-errors/>.
- Business World (2020) Philippines to be SE Asia's worst performer this year, *Business World*, 11 December. <https://www.bworldonline.com/editors-picks/2020/12/11/333387/philippines-to-be-se-asias-worst-performer-this-year/>
- Canal, P.J. (2020) Philippines Tops list of most people apprehended for quarantine violations in the world, *Esquire*, 2 May
- CNN (2021) Duterte: PH 'doing good' on COVID-19 response compared with other countries, *CNN Philippines*, 4 May. <https://www.cnnphilippines.com/news/2021/5/4/Duterte-PH-COVID-19-response.html>
- Cordero, T. (2021) PSA: 9.82M Filipinos laid off from March 2020 to March 2021, *GMA News*, 6 May
- Department of Health (2020) *Covid-19 Tracker*. <https://www.doh.gov.ph/covid19tracker>.
- FP (2020) Duterte's Response to the Coronavirus: 'Shoot Them Dead,' *Foreign Policy*, 16 April. <https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/04/16/duterte-philippines-coronavirus-response-shoot-the-m-dead/>
- Kundnani, A. (2020) From Fanon to ventilators: Fighting for our right to breathe. *Transnational Institute*, 7 May. <https://www.tni.org/en/article/from-fanon-to-ventilators>.
- Laforga, B.M. (2020) Philippine GDP shrinks by record 9.5% in 2020, *Business World*, 29 January. <https://www.bworldonline.com/philippine-gdp-shrinks-by-record-9-5-in-2020/>
- Mercado, N.A. (2021) 65% of Filipinos believe it's 'dangerous' to publish anything critical of administration — SWS, *Inquirer*, 19 March. <https://newsinfo.inquirer.net/1408893/sws-65-of-filipinos-believe-its-dangerous-to-publish-anything-critical-of-administration>
- Ornedo, J.M. (2020) UN rebukes Philippines' 'highly militarized response' to ECQ violators, *GMA News*, 29 April. <https://www.gmanetwork.com/news/news/nation/736111/un-rebuke-s-philippines-highly-militarized-response-to-ecq-violators/story/>
- Sangguniang Laiko ng Pilipinas (2020) Philippines lockdown is the strictest in the region, 11 May. <https://www.cbcplaiiko.org/2020/05/11/philippines-lockdown-is-the-strictest-in-the-region/>

- See, Aie Balagtas (2021) Rodrigo Duterte is using one of the world's longest Covid-19 lockdowns to strengthen his grip on the Philippines, *Time*, 15 March. <https://time.com/5945616/covid-philippines-pandemic-lockdown/>
- Statista (2022) Number of coronavirus (Covid-19) cases worldwide as of May 16, 2022, by country, [www.Statista.com](http://www.Statista.com). <https://www.statista.com/statistics/1043366/novel-coronavirus-2019ncov-cases-worldwide-by-country/>
- Viajar, V. D. (2020) Unravelling Duterte's iron hand in the time of Covid-19, *Rosa Luxembourg Foundation International Research Group on Authoritarianism and Counter-Strategies*, 22 July. <https://www.irgac.org/2020/07/22/unravelling-dutertes-iron-hand-in-the-time-of-covid-19/>